# China's 2025 Economic Playbook in a New Phase of Trade War

Yifei Zhu



Beijing's economic targets for 2025 appear ambitious amid serious domestic and external challenges. This year's plans show adjustments from previous years, focusing on domestic consumption, financial stability, and private sector support, where policy support is indeed essential. They also maintain continuity in technological advancement, reflecting Beijing's enduring conviction that technology serves as the primary engine of economic growth. Meanwhile, Beijing has made extensive preparations for the greatest uncertainty of the year: the trade war. Are the proposed solutions sufficient to keep China on track? With Washington's tariff increases and Beijing's retaliatory measures now escalating into a full-scale trade war, a reassessment of China's economic playbook has become urgent. This issue brief examines the problems facing the Chinese economy and evaluates Beijing's proposed solutions considering the latest developments. Although Beijing and Washington have recently agreed to a 90-day truce to ease trade tensions, the analysis and conclusions of this brief remain relevant and timely.

Amid mixed economic conditions, the Chinese government set major economic goals for 2025 during the country's annual Two Sessions in early March—the 3rd sessions of both the 14th National People's Congress (NPC) and the 14th Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference (CPPCC). Among others, these goals include: maintaining last year's GDP

growth target of around 5 percent, allowing moderate increase of the urban unemployment rate to 5.5 percent, lowering the inflation target to 2 percent to combat deflation, and maintaining competitive advantages in foreign trade. While state media framed the goals as pragmatic and forward-looking, international observers see them as ambitious

Photo credit: William Potter / Shutterstock.com

given China's challenging domestic and global circumstances.<sup>3</sup>

With Washington's tariff increases and Beijing's retaliatory measures now escalating into a full-scale trade war, a reassessment of China's economic playbook has become urgent. This issue brief examines the problems facing the Chinese economy and evaluates Beijing's proposed solutions considering the latest developments.

## **Perceived Problems**

China has demonstrated impressive momentum in global competition in recent years, particularly in artificial intelligence (AI), electric vehicles (EV), semiconductors, and new energy technologies. Further, its foreign trade reached record levels in 2024, achieving all-time highs in both export value and trade surplus. However, despite reportedly meeting the official 5 percent GDP growth target, Beijing has acknowledged—explicitly and implicitly—that the economy simultaneously faces acute problems.<sup>4</sup>

## Sluggish Domestic Market

China's economy continues to rely heavily on investment and exports, while domestic household consumption remains significantly lower than OECD country averages.5 Given that both investment and exports are under pressure, weak domestic demand poses greater risks to the economy. The situation has deteriorated since the COVID-19 pandemic, with demand showing a continued decline instead of recovery. example, consumption's contribution to GDP growth in 2024 fell by nearly half compared to 2023.6 The persistent sub-1 percent Consumer Price Index (CPI) over the past year indicates growing deflationary pressures.7 These concerning trends are rooted in several structural challenges, including sluggish household income growth that remains weak as a proportion of the Chinese economy,8 inadequate social welfare provisions, and low market confidence

China's economy continues to rely heavily on investment and exports, while domestic household consumption remains significantly lower than OECD country averages. Given that both investment and exports are under pressure, weak domestic demand poses greater risks to the economy.

caused by regulatory crackdowns, rising youth unemployment,<sup>9</sup> and the property market crisis.

China's financial instability also worsened. Although construction activity showed some stabilization in late 2024, the property market did not return to growth. A persistent oversupply of unsold homes continues to depress prices and strain developers. 10 This property market decline created fiscal shortfalls for local governments, which have depended on land sales revenue for more than a decade. Throughout 2024, the overall debt burden of many local governments continued to rise, and their fiscal positions remained precarious.11 The property crisis and local government debt overhang have become major drags on real growth, with private sector investment and infrastructure spending likely shrinking or remaining flat.

#### Perilous International Environment

In contrast to its guarded stance on domestic issues, Beijing spoke openly about the increasingly hostile external conditions. Despite government initiatives to enhance the investment climate, foreign investment into China plunged by 27.1 percent in 2024, the steepest decline in decades.<sup>12</sup> A much greater concern stemmed

from trade tensions and technological decoupling with key trading partners, particularly the U.S. and, to a lesser extent, the EU. Since 2018 during President Donald Trump's first term, Washington has intensified pressure on China through tariffs, sanctions, and restrictions on investment and technology. The EU has also increased its trade investigations and tariff measures<sup>13</sup> while partially collaborating with the U.S. to implement various China-focused controls—particularly in high-tech sectors.<sup>14</sup>

Beijing anticipated that Trump's second term beginning in 2025 would bring heightened pressure and an escalating trade war. Although China has reduced its U.S. dependence—with U.S.-bound exports dropping from a 19.2 percent share in 2018 to 14.7 percent in 2024<sup>15</sup>—the U.S. has remained China's largest trade surplus source and crucial technology supplier. As a result, higher tariffs would inevitably strain China's already slowing economy.

However, what Beijing—and nearly everyone else—did not seem to anticipate was that the

Beijing is working to form an international coalition against the trade war. It positions itself as a "free trade defender" to prevent a broader anti-China trade coalition and to diversify its supply chains and export markets. Since late 2024, it has actively engaged with key partners, particularly the EU, Japan, South Korea, and Southeast Asian nations.

Trump administration would escalate trade tensions so dramatically and swiftly, as occurred in early April 2025. Instead, Beijing had actively sought to establish connections with Trump's team right after his 2024 victory and remained open to continuing negotiations on the 2019 Phase One agreement.<sup>16</sup> On the contrary, Trump's isolationist stance and open hostility toward traditional allies could present a rare and welcome opportunity for Beijing to leverage counterbalance divisions to Washington, especially by strengthening ties with the EU and America's Pacific allies.17

## **Proposed Solutions**

To address these problems, Beijing pledged to implement three main approaches, as outlined in Premier Li Qiang's 2025 Government Work Report during the Two Sessions and other official documents and remarks.

# Stimulating Domestic Consumption

Specific measures outlined to boost consumption include a RMB 300 billion subsidy program for home appliances and electric vehicles—double the amount allocated last year. The government also plans to boost spending in the service sector by easing market restrictions. To raise household incomes, policies would be rolled out to promote wage growth and adjust minimum wages. Efforts to reduce financial burdens on families include tax relief and improved access to credit. Additionally, expanded social welfare programs will also align with the push for consumption, particularly elderly care and childcare.<sup>18</sup>

Building on the momentum from President Xi Jinping's February symposium with Chinese entrepreneurs, Beijing pledges to introduce a series of confidence-boosting measures. These include streamlined market access procedures, reduced regulatory oversight, and investment from state capital. To provide immediate support, state-owned banks have been directed

to extend targeted financial assistance to private enterprises.<sup>19</sup> Since last year, Beijing has been drafting the *Private Economy Promotion Law* as an effort to stabilize expectations, foster fair competition, and encourage long-term investment in the private sector.<sup>20</sup>

To stabilize the financial system, Beijing will increase lending support for qualified property developers.<sup>21</sup> It will authorize RMB 4.4 trillion in special-purpose bonds to fund infrastructure projects and relieve local government fiscal pressures. Additionally, RMB 500 billion in sovereign bonds will be issued to strengthen state-owned banks' capital reserves, improving their capacity to handle non-performing loans.<sup>22</sup>

# Accelerating Technological Advancement

In line with long-standing principles that have gained renewed urgency in recent years,<sup>23</sup> Beijing's technological strategy emphasizes self-reliance in critical technologies while driving innovation in frontier fields. Foci for 2025 included strengthening basic research, accelerating R&D in strategic emerging industries (e.g. biomedicine, new energy vehicles, and commercial spaceflight), and achieving further breakthroughs in semiconductors and artificial intelligence (AI).<sup>24</sup>

Riding the wave of enthusiasm generated by the Chinese AI application DeepSeek, AI received special attention during the sessions. Beijing announced the "AI+" initiative to combine digital technology with manufacturing capabilities and market strengths, advance large language model applications, and develop smart devices, particularly intelligent connected new energy vehicles.<sup>25</sup>

Beijing's total science and technology budget for this year will increase by 8.3 percent to over RMB 1.2 trillion, second only to the U.S. Additionally, it plans to establish a RMB 1 trillion national venture capital fund to foster Among the three major tasks for China's leadership— managing the trade war, stimulating consumption, and advancing technology— addressing the trade war demands immediate attention, while developing consumption and technology represent long-term strategies for economic transformation.

technology companies. Local governments are encouraged to participate in the competition for innovation hubs by developing industries that leverage their regional strengths.<sup>26</sup>

## Getting Ready for Trade War

Beijing repeatedly emphasizes stabilizing foreign investment and trade, with proposals to open more sectors to foreign investment.<sup>27</sup> Chinese leaders intensified efforts to reassure foreign investors through Premier Li Qiang's<sup>28</sup> and President Xi Jinping's<sup>29</sup> consecutive meetings with multinational executives. They promised to improve the business environment while calling on global businesses to join China in opposing protectionism and economic decoupling.

Initially, Beijing attempted to resolve trade tensions through negotiations, seeking partial or temporary agreements. The strategy included increasing purchases of U.S. goods and expanding Chinese investment in the U.S. After Trump's re-election, it repeatedly sought to establish dialogue channels with his team, emphasizing its preference for diplomatic solutions over confrontation.<sup>30</sup> Meanwhile, Beijing maintained a measured public response, avoiding rash

reactions to preserve negotiating flexibility while developing contingency plans.

However, China has made it clear that it will not accept any agreement that compromises its core interests and is prepared to escalate if pressured. Its actions since April 10 indicate a readiness to swiftly retaliate with reciprocal measures should the Trump administration dramatically raise tariffs.31 Among others, U.S. agricultural exports are one of the most vulnerable to China's tariff retaliation. Sanctions are also part of Beijing's policy toolkit, including placing U.S. companies on its export control list, suspending imports, restricting the operations of American firms, and imposing export controls on select rare earths and critical raw materials targeting high-tech industries. Moreover, to cushion the trade war's impact, mobilizing state funds to stabilize the stock market is also part of the countermeasure.32

Equally important, Beijing is working to form an international coalition against the trade war. It positions itself as a "free trade defender" to prevent a broader anti-China trade coalition

The policy toolkit for addressing a full-scale trade war escalation is narrow in scope. While Beijing's countermeasures are forceful and carried out in a calibrated manner, sufficient support for affected industries such as tax relief and transformation assistance, or social security for workers, remains limited.

and to diversify its supply chains and export markets. Since late 2024, it has actively engaged with key partners, particularly the EU, Japan, South Korea, and Southeast Asian nations. Xi Jinping and other senior leaders have launched an intensive diplomatic campaign, deepening ties with its respective countries while urging them to "jointly resist" Trump's tariff pressure.<sup>33</sup>

# Is China on the Right Track?

Beijing's economic targets for 2025 appear ambitious amid serious domestic and external challenges. This year's plans show adjustments from previous years, focusing on domestic consumption, financial stability, and private sector support, where policy support is indeed essential. They also maintain continuity in technological advancement, reflecting Beijing's enduring conviction that technology serves as the primary engine of economic growth. Meanwhile, Beijing has made extensive preparations for the greatest uncertainty of the year: the trade war.

Among the three major tasks—managing the trade war, stimulating consumption, and advancing technology—addressing the trade war demands immediate attention, while developing consumption and technology represent long-term strategies for economic transformation. China's leadership believes that expanding domestic demand and achieving technological self-sufficiency, combined with effective countermeasures, will ultimately help China win the trade war.

Are these proposed solutions sufficient to keep China on track, especially in light of the full-scale outbreak of the tariff conflict with the U.S. since early April? Current observations raise concerns in three dimensions.

First, the announced stimulus measures appear overly cautious and may fall short of their intended goals. The focus is primarily on the consumption side, while neglecting fundamental constraints like low household incomes and inadequate social welfare.<sup>34</sup> In addition, efforts to boost market confidence remain largely rhetorical and lack concrete action—notably, the anticipated *Private Economy Promotion Law* remains unpassed.

Second, the policy toolkit for addressing a fullscale trade war escalation is narrow in scope. While Beijing's countermeasures are forceful and carried out in a calibrated manner, sufficient support for affected industries such as tax relief and transformation assistance remains limited. Not to mention the social safety nets for workers in these sectors, which have consistently remained on the margins of policy attention. During a top leadership meeting on April 25, Beijing announced plans to boost financial support for tariff-affected enterprises, assist their domestic market expansion, and increase unemployment insurance refunds to stabilize employment.<sup>35</sup> However, the timing and effective implementation of specific measures are yet to be seen.

Finally, structural problems persist in the Chinese economy. They manifest in three areas: excessive state intervention in the market,<sup>36</sup> overconcentration of resources in selected industries,<sup>37</sup> and trade frictions with major partners arising from overcapacity, dumping practices, and restricted and opaque market access.<sup>38</sup> While the prescribed solutions may ease immediate symptoms, they do not address these deep-seated problems.

#### **Conclusion**

For China, the year 2025 marks more than the escalation of a new trade war—it is a transitional moment in the nation's economic trajectory, marking the end of the 14th Five-Year Plan and setting the stage for the next phase of development. Beijing's current playbook reflects a clear recognition of mounting pressures and

a desire to respond with calibrated strategies, particularly in consumption, technology, and trade. Yet these strategies remain constrained by cautious stimulus, insufficient institutional reform, and a reluctance to address deeper structural imbalances. Without stronger social protections, deeper market reforms, and a genuine reckoning with structural inefficiencies, China risks falling short of its own aspirations. How China navigates this critical juncture will define not just its economic resilience in 2025 but the sustainability of its growth model in an increasingly uncertain global landscape.

#### Author -

Yifei Zhu is a Research Fellow at the Stockholm China Center of the Institute for Security and Development Policy (ISDP). He is also an affiliated researcher at the Institute of East Asian Studies (IN-EAST) of the Universität Duisburg-Essen in Germany.

© The Institute for Security and Development Policy, 2025. This Issue Brief can be freely reproduced provided that ISDP is informed.

#### **ABOUT ISDP**

The Institute for Security and Development Policy is a Stockholm-based independent and non-profit research and policy institute. The Institute is dedicated to expanding understanding of international affairs, particularly the interrelationship between the issue areas of conflict, security and development. The Institute's primary areas of geographic focus are Asia and Europe's neighborhood.

www.isdp.eu

## **Endnotes**

- 1 Li Qiang, "政府工作报告 (Report on the Work of the Government)," State Council of the People's Republic of China, March 12, 2025, https://www.gov.cn/yaowen/liebiao/202503/content\_7013163.htm.
- 2 "Economic Watch: China's 2025 growth, reform agenda more than "shot in arm" for global economy," *XinhuaNet*, March 6, 2025, https://english.news.cn/20250306/db96d64c2b184b419da7b443807bb31e/c.html?t.
- 3 "Key Takeaways from China's Two Sessions in 2025," Asia Society, March 11, 2025, https://asiasociety.org/policy-institute/key-takeaways-chinas-two-sessions-2025.
- 4 Li Qiang, n. 1.
- 5 Logan Wright, Camille Boullenois, Charles Austin Jordan, Endeavour Tian and Rogan Quinn, "No Quick Fixes: China's Long-Term Consumption Growth," Rhodium Group, July 18, 2024, https://rhg.com/research/no-quick-fixes-chinas-long-term-consumption-growth/?t.
- 6 Compare official data of final consumption expenditure's contributions to economic growth: 44.5% in 2024 (https://www.gov.cn/lianbo/bumen/202501/content\_6999754. httm#:~:text=%E4%B8%89%E3%80%81%E4%B8%89%E5%A4%A7%E9%9C%80%E6%B1%82%E5%8D%8F%E5%90%8C,GDP%E5%A2%9E%E9%95%BF2.2%E4%B8%AA%E7%99%BE%E5%88%86%E7%82%B9%E3%80%82) and 82.5% in 2023 (https://www.gov.cn/lianbo/bumen/202401/content\_6926737. httm#:~:text=2023%E5%B9%B4%EF%BC%8C%E6%9C%80%E7%BB%88%E6%B6%88%E8%B4%B9%E6%94%AF%E5%87%BA,%E6%9C%89%E6%95%88%E6%8A%95%E8%B5%84%E8%A7%84%E6%A8%A1%E4%B8%8D%E6%96%AD%E6%89%A9%E5%A4%A7%E3%80%82).
- 7 "Falling prices signal bigger troubles ahead for China's economy," *AP News*, March 4, 2025, https://apnews.com/article/china-economy-deflation-housing-congress-36d116f4657aa3064882af9b2dd57b14.
- 8 Logan Wright, et al., n. 5.
- 9 "China's youth jobless rate rises to 16.9% in February," *Reuters*, March 20, 2025, https://www.reuters.com/world/china/chinas-youth-jobless-rate-rises-169-february-2025-03-20/#:~:text=China's%20nationwide%20 survey%2Dbased%20urban,record%2021.3%25%20in%20June%202023.
- 10 Chan Ka Sing, "China will wield big mop to clean up property mess," *Reuters*, December 23, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/breakingviews/china-will-wield-big-mop-clean-up-property-mess-2024-12-23/?utm\_source=chatgpt.com.
- 11 Daniel H. Rosen, Logan Wright, Jeremy Smith, Matthew Mingey and Rogan Quinn, "After the Fall: China's Economy in 2025," Rhodium Group, December 31, 2024, https://rhg.com/research/after-the-fall-chinas-economy-in-2025/?t.
- 12 "China Foreign Direct Investment YoY," Trading Economics. https://tradingeconomics.com/china/foreign-direct-investment-yoy
- 13 Darren Abrahams, et al., "Regulatory Landscape in the EU and the UK: Key Considerations for 2025," Steptoe, January 16, 2025, https://www.steptoe.com/en/news-publications/regulatory-landscape-in-the-eu-and-the-uk-key-considerations-in-2025.html.
- 14 Sander Tordoir and Zach Meyers, "Can the EU hold back the great tech decoupling?" Centre for European Reform, May 2, 2024, https://www.cer.eu/sites/default/files/ST\_ZM\_tech\_decoupling\_2.5.24\_fin.pdf.
- 15 "Share of the United States in China's exports from 2014 to 2024," Statista, https://www.statista.com/statistics/1609793/china-us-share-in-exports/.
- 16 Lingling Wei, "China Wanted to Negotiate With Trump. Now It's Arming for Another Trade War," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 5, 2025, https://www.wsj.com/world/china/china-trump-tariff-foreign-policy-6934e493.
- 17 David Pierson, "Trump's Hint at Deal Making Gives China a Little Breathing Room," *The New York Times*, January 22, 2025, https://www.nytimes.com/2025/01/22/world/asia/trump-china-deal-making.html.
- 18 Li Qiang, n. 1.
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 Zhang Yichuan and Han Wei, "Cover Story: China Writes First Legal Rulebook to Strengthen Its Vital Private Sector," Caixin Global, April 21, 2025, https://www.caixinglobal.com/2025-04-21/cover-story-china-writes-a-first-legal-rulebook-to-strengthen-its-vital-private-sector-102311433.html.

- 21 Kevin Yao, Joe Cash and Ellen Zhang, "China's property sector is showing positive changes, minister says," *Reuters*, April 10, 2025, https://www.reuters.com/world/china/chinas-property-sector-shows-positive-change-minister-says-2025-03-09/?t.
- 22 Li Qiang, n. 1.
- 23 Steven Lee Myers, "Xi's Gambit: China Plans for a World Without American Technology," *The New York Times*, March 10, 2021, https://cn.nytimes.com/china/20210310/china-us-tech-rivalry/dual/.
- 24 Li Qiang, n. 1.
- 25 Ibid.
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 "2025年稳外资行动方案 (Initiatives for Stabilizing Foreign Investment 2025)," State Council of the People's Republic of China, February 19, 2025, https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/202502/content\_7004409.htm.
- 28 "Premier Li Qiang pledges expanded market access for foreign investors," *CGTN*, March 23, 2025, https://news.cgtn.com/news/2025-03-23/Chinese-premier-delivers-keynote-speech-at-China-Development-Forum-2025-1BY8zkMqSRy/p.html?t.
- 29 "China remains an 'ideal, secure and promising' destination for foreign investors: Xi," State Council of the People's Republic of China, March 29, 2025, https://english.www.gov.cn/news/202503/29/content\_WS67e72bc4c6d0868f4e8f14b5.html.
- 30 Lingling Wei, n. 16.
- 31 "US-China Relations in the Trump 2.0 Era: A Timeline," China Briefing, April 14, 2025, https://www.china-briefing.com/news/us-china-relations-in-the-trump-2-0-implications/?t.
- 32 Ibid
- 33 David Pierson and Damien Cave, "China Wants Countries to Unite Against Trump, but Is Met With Wariness," *The New York Times*, April 18, 2025, https://cn.nytimes.com/world/20250418/china-trump-tariffs-trade/zh-hant/dual/.
- 34 Haiyuan Wan, Bjorn Gustafsson and Yingfei Wang, "Convergence of Inequality Dimensions in China: Income, Consumption, and Wealth from 1988 to 2018," *Review of Income and Wealth* 70, no. 4 (2024): 1089–1115, https://doi.org/10.1111/roiw.12675.
- 35 "Xi chairs CPC leadership meeting on economic situation and work," *Xinhua*, April 25, 2025, https://english.news.cn/20250425/d74093a77c4d4d4596bf246ff04faf50/c.html.
- 36 Margaret M. Pearson, Meg Rithmire, and Kellee S. Tsai, "China's Party-State Capitalism and International Backlash: From Interdependence to Insecurity," *International Security* 47, no. 2 (2022): 135–176, https://doi.org/10.1162/isec a 00447.
- 37 Pengfei Ge, Rui Zhu, Yize Chen and Xiulu Huang, "Selective industrial policy and overcapacity: Evidence from a quasi-natural experiment in China," *Economic Systems* 48, no. 3 (2024), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecosys.2024.101191.
- 38 Herman Voogsgeerd, "System friction' in China-EU economic relations and the reaction of the EU," *Asia Europe Journal* 21, no. 2 (2023): 209–223, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10308-023-00667-9.